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Welcome to Brussels for this important international conference. First of all
let me particularly welcome Secretary General [of the United Nations],
António Guterres, also the Prime Ministers of Lebanon, Mr [Saad] Al-Hariri,
and Jordan Mr [Hani] Al-Mulki, and my fellow co-chairs, the Foreign Ministers
[Foreign Minister of Qatar, Sheikh Mohammed bin Abdulrahman] Al-Thani,
[Foreign Minister of Norway, Børge] Brende, [First Deputy Prime Minister and
Minister for Foreign Affairs, Sheikh Sabah Khalid Al Hamad] Al-Sabah,
[Foreign Minister and Vice Chancellor of Germany, Sigmar] Gabriel and [United
Kingdom Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs, Boris]
Johnson, and all of you representing so many countries and international
organisations here today.

And let me start by saying that, indeed, today and yesterday are sad days –
as there have been hundreds and thousands of days that have been sad,
dramatic, horrific, in these last six years. How many minutes of silence we
have observed in these six years and how much frustration we have all felt in
front of the victims – the children, the innocent people losing their lives.

This is a conference where all of us come together, as international
community, to tell the Syrian people that we care for their lives and that we
are ready to support the livings, the ones who are still alive, and prevent
the lives of those who are at risk inside Syria and in the neighbouring
countries. But this is also, I think, a conference where our voice can join
the voice of so many Syrians, as the civil society representatives that we
will hear in a few minutes. All the Syrian women and men that have only one
word to say to us: “Hudna” – a ceasefire and peace. And I think we have also
a collective responsibility as international community to be consistent, not
only with our humanitarian efforts, but also with our political work, to make
sure that peace can be reached in the country with the help and the support
of all of us. We have a responsibility to put an end to this war.

We are here in Brussels today with clear purposes and clear reasons. First of
all, giving an answer to these Syrians who still hope and believe that peace
can be built in their country. Every time I meet with representatives of
Syrian civil society – and especially the women if I can say so – I see this
mix of desperation and hope. And if they still have hope, I think we have a
duty to live up to these expectations to be able to rebuild their own country
in freedom, in democracy, in full respect of human lives and rights.

The first thing we have today is obviously condemning all loss of lives and
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particularly the horrific chemical attack close to Idlib that was yet another
reminder – if we needed it any – of the need for us to come together and put
an end to this war.

Some in our public opinions might think that the humanitarian effort in this
moment is a naive exercise. Ask to the millions of Syrians who live thanks to
that humanitarian aid, thanks to that humanitarian support that we are
mobilising here and you will realised that this is a must; it is not a naive
exercise. It is where peace can be built.

First objective of our work today is this: support the Syrians, inside Syria
and in the neighbouring countries and help the living. The people in need –
including the most vulnerable, children, women – cannot wait until the war is
solved, ended and everything is settled. They need our help right now.

So we must look at the commitments we made in London [The Supporting Syria
and the Region conference] last year, assess where we have made progress and
where progress has been too slow. We must look at the needs for 2017 and
raise the necessary funding through our pledges today. And we will look
forward to 2018 and 2019 to ensure that we can provide some continuity and
predictability to the humanitarian support we give to Syrians. Here in this
room I think we have to be very clear on the fact that we are supporting the
Syrians and we are supporting them as they hope to build the future of their
country.

The European Union has fulfilled its pledge for 2016. We are always the ones
that not only pledge but also deliver on our pledge. I can today announce we
will also deliver on our pledge for 2017. We are and we will continue to be
the first humanitarian donor, the strongest supporter of the people of Syria
and of their host countries. Today we commit to maintain similar levels of
support, amounting to €560 million for 2018 for Lebanon, Jordan and for the
humanitarian work inside Syria and we have the ambition to maintain our level
of engagement also in 2019.

What is vital is that humanitarian funding – this humanitarian funding –
turns into humanitarian action. And for this to happen, for this money to
become something real to the Syrian people and to the hosting communities, we
need not only the energy, the passion, the dedication of the humanitarian
workers that put sometimes their lives at risk but also we need to make sure
that full access throughout Syria is guaranteed to humanitarian access. 

Second objective of this conference is to support the region and to support
the future of the region. This is why I am particularly glad to have next to
me, the Prime Minister of Jordan [Hani Al-Mulki], the Prime Minister of
Lebanon [Saad Al-Hariri], but also representatives of countries like Iraq or
Egypt that are hosting in the region a large number of Syrians.

Because the story of the Syrian conflict is the story that affects the entire
region and the broader region including Europe, but it is also the story of
generosity and solidarity. We cannot just praise the solidarity or commend
the solidarity. We have a responsibility to support those who are showing
solidarity and make it sustainable in the long term.



The people of Jordan, Lebanon and Turkey deserve all our support, as well as
those in Iraq, Egypt and elsewhere who are hosting thousands of Syrian
refugees. It is a promise we made in London and we continue to honor our
promise. More than half of the overall pledge from the London Conference came
from the European Union and our Member States and we have fully delivered on
our commitments both financially and through the compacts with Lebanon and
Jordan. On top of the humanitarian aid, we are promoting economic growth and
jobs for our Lebanese and Jordanian friends, as well as for the refugees
because we do not want to see a conflict between the hosting communities and
the refugees who are hosted by these communities.

Third objective: make peace possible. Here we are more than 70 countries and
organisations. The world is looking at us, the Syrians are looking at us and
are expecting us to give a strong push to the political talks in Geneva under
the excellent leadership of the UN and the Special Envoy [for Syria, Staffan
de Mistura], because it is clear that the best investment for all the people
of Syria and for a sustainable future in the region is a commitment to peace
– serious, consistent commitment to peace.

The task undertaken in Astana by Russia, Turkey and now Iran, is important,
is increasingly urgent – the attack in Idlib makes it even more evident. A
mechanism for an implementation of the ceasefire has to be a serious one and
we have to put a halt to the continuing breaches committed on a daily basis,
some more dramatic than others but the ceasefire is a must. Hudna, hudna,
hudna!

It also needs a political horizon if it has to be sustainable and you will
hear the civil society representatives – they met here in Brussels for four
days, we met them yesterday -, they make this point very clear. The people of
Syria need progress at the talks in Geneva, they want their country back,
they want peace back. We need to have the talks in Geneva moving towards an
inclusive credible political transition that builds on UN Security Council
Resolution 2254 and on the 2012 Geneva Communiqué.

And I will go even further: only a political solution to the conflict in
Syria will allow for a real defeat of Da’esh, Al-Nusra, Al-Qa’ida and all the
UN-designated terrorist groups in Syria.

Only a political solution will allow all Syrians to return home without fear
of arbitrary detention, torture, executions and child recruitments. Only a
political transition can make all Syrians feel home in their own country and
be part of a joint effort to give a rebirth to the country.

It is up to the Syrian parties to reach a political agreement and shape the
future of their country. But we can collectively contribute to creating the
space for them to engage in peace, with political pressure and with the right
incentives.

We will hear in the political session the UN Special Envoy Staffan de Mistura
on the progress made in the latest round of talks in Geneva. We will also
hear from him the latest difficulties and the ways in which we can support
his work for real.



All of us, I think, have a responsibility to contribute to a successful
outcome of the talks in Geneva. And I want to be very frank: this is the most
complex and the most violent conflict in our times. No regional, no global
power has the strength to solve it alone. We see many who attempt to worsen
it by the day. This will only make the situation worse, not only for the
Syrians, but also for the rest of the world. No side can impose one solution
on the other. Peace in Syria will require an agreement among local players,
but also support from all regional actors and world powers under the auspices
of the United Nations.

We, the European Union, are eager to do our part. We have been engaging with
the regional actors, all of them, international powers and we believe that
there is common ground, but we need serious political will from all.

Fourth objective for today’s meeting – and I will close: supporting the
future of Syria and of the region.

Today, in Brussels, we can begin to work on one more contribution we can make
to make peace possible. Once an agreement is reached, and only once an
agreement is reached in Geneva, the reconstruction of Syria will require a
massive collective effort. So it is crucial that the international community
starts to get ready for that.

Too many times we were unprepared to peace and we did not win the peace even
after the conflict was over. We have to start preparing for that day even if
today in particular that day seems very far away. It can also be a very
strong incentives for the parties and for some regional and international
players to see that there is a peace dividend for all the people of Syria,
all of them, without any distinction or discrimination, to see that the
international community – the European Union for sure – is ready to help them
reconstruct and rebuild the future of their country, on the basis of the end
of violence and of a political transition that starts.

The future of Syria belongs to Syrians. We all agree on that. Peace and
reconciliation is in their hands – has to be in their hands. But today we can
send a powerful message to our Syrian friends – women, men, children – :  We
are on your side, on the side of the Syrian people who are suffering; we are
helping you already, we are ready to help you more for a free, united,
inclusive, democratic Syria.

Thank you.


